Summary of TMC Meeting of January 31, 2005
Location: Phone Conference Call

TMC Members Present: Chairman Mike Ryan, BOR; Mike Long, USFWS; Irma Lagomarsino, NOAA Fisheries; Sharon Heywood, USFS;  Mike Orcutt, Hoopa Valley Tribe (HVT); Dave Hillemeier, Yurok Tribe; Roger Jaegel, Trinity County; Neil Manji, CA DFG/State of CA; 
Others present:  Doug Schleusner, Executive Director-TRRP; Andreas Krause, Ed Solbos, Rod Wittler, and Priscilla Henson, TRRP office; Russ Smith, BOR; Bill Brock, USFS; Nick Hetrick, NOAA Fisheries; Joe Membrino and George Kautsky, HVT; Tom Stokely, Trinity County Planning/Minute Taker; Serge Birk, CVP Water Assn/TAMWG Member; Joe Polos, USFWS; Arnold Whitridge, TAMWG Chair; Tim Hayden, Yurok Tribe; Harry Rectenwald, DFG; Abbey Stockwell, Americorps Watershed Stewards; 
The meeting was called to order at 9:11 am with all TMC members present

CEQA Lead Agency Designation request
Unanimous approval by the TMC to send a letter to the Governor’s Office of Planning and Research requesting designation of a CEQA lead agency.

Realty issues

No Action

Budget

Motion by Mike Orcutt that the TMC write a letter to BOR and USFWS regional/area managers to reconsider the $10 million budget, and to use any potential funding sources to obtain $10.8 million from any sources, including CVPIA RF.

Second by Dave Hillemeier.

Vote- BOR- no ;USFWS – no; NOAA-No; USFS- abstain; TC- yes, Yurok- yes, State- yes; HVT- yes

Motion fails

There has been a disproportionate cut to the watershed program.  Revegetation work is for bridges revegetation, as well as veg removal of Hocker Flat.  Must be done prior to March 1 when birds start to nest.  

Neil Manji made a motion to adopt the TRRP proposed budget to reflect $15,000 more for TAMWG to $74,500, to move $50,000 from Canyon Cr. to watersheds as seed dollars to get matching funds and to not vote on the TMAG budget until technical individuals can get together to re-evaluate the budget.

Irma seconded the motion.

The motion passed as follows:

State- yes

HVT- no

Yurok Tribe- abstain

Trinity County- yes

USFS- yes

NOAA- yes

FWS- yes

BOR- yes

Motion passes

Rod will schedule a follow-up meeting to look at TMAG budget.

Meeting adjourned at 12:27 pm.
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CEQA Lead Agency Designation request. Doug has drafted a letter on this.  The State leads were to get together and there was some positive movement, and then it ground to a halt early last week.  The TMC had asked to send a letter to the Governor’s Office of Planning and Research (OPR) by 1/15/05 to stay on schedule for Canyon Creek Projects.  Unless new information from State agencies surfaces, Doug recommends authorization to send the letter.

Stokely said he had contacted the North Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board (NCRWQCB); they might be able to do it next year, but not this fiscal year.  He told the TRRP office, and then he contacted NCRWQCB and suggested they accept it for next FY and suggested using CEQA Sec 15225(a) for now to develop NEPA document w/o a CEQA lead agency, and to have the NCRWQCB adopt the NEPA document later as a CEQA document.

Neil Manji said they have given the NCRWQCB and the SWRCB plenty of opportunity to respond.  He had heard things were moving in the right direction, but not now.  He has the support of DFG and DWR regional managers to file the appeal with OPR.  Don Koch (DFG Regional Manager) will let Katherine Kuhlman (NCRWQCB Executive Director) know on Weds about the appeal.

Serge Birk asked what is the problem?  

Mike Ryan said that no state agency has stepped forward to say they will be the CEQA state lead.  

Neil- DFG doesn’t issue 1600 permits; DWR isn’t a good state lead agency because their authority is unclear.  NCRWQCB is the most likely State Lead Agency under CEQA. County is another, but has limitations. 

Irma- supported sending letter to OPR.  

There was unanimous approval for sending the appeal letter to OPR.

Realty Issues
Ed Solbos said that the Little Yellow House is the biggest item.  They received an appraisal last week.  They will make an offer to the landowner.  The process is trickier than they would like because he’s handicapped, there are more rules and regulations to deal with, we have looked at lots of options, i.e.: modular homes.

Other issue is realty for rehabilitation sites- flowage easements.  Jim Monroe, DOI Solicitor is working on that.  To keep Hocker Flat on schedule we have to make some assumptions such as flowage easements.  The appraisal contract is to be awarded this week for realty actions at Hocker Flat.  We won’t necessarily follow that course of action, but it will be interesting to see the appraisals for flowage easements.  

Mike Ryan had conference call last week with Kirk Rodgers, Regional Manager, and Jason Peltier, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Interior for Water and Science.  Jason wants to know if the TMC wants to see the Solicitor’s Opinion in draft.  Everyone interested should get Point of Contact information to Ed Solbos.  Please get the point of contact to Ed by C.O.B. this week.  We will try to set up meeting with lawyers in next 2 weeks; it will probably be a conference call.  

Mike Ryan- Any legal representative from an entity on the TMC would be on the call. TMC members could listen in, but it shouldn’t be opened to outside the TMC.  It may be litigation-related later, so we don’t want others there.  There is some discretion available to policy makers. Legal work provides clarity on what discretion is available. 

Serge- Is 8500 cfs contingent upon status of LYH acquisition, flowage easements, etc.?

Orcutt- RIG was instructed to provide for an 8500 cfs release as a cap this.  The Water year type will determine if 8500 cfs is possible this year.

Mike Ryan said the Little Yellow House (LYH) is the only significant structural issue between 6,000 cfs and 8500 cfs.  There are flowage easement issues, but not much else.  

It may also be possible to go above 6,000 cfs if it is a normal water year.

Curtis Anderson- Is there an existing document available on where USBR is on flowage easements so that DWR and others could give it to their attorneys?

Mike Ryan- He will work with Ed Solbos to provide some sort of background paper to give to other TMC attorneys.  Jim Monroe has no draft ready to review at this time. He doesn’t know what the scope of Jim Monroe’s work is.  We’ve been waiting a long time for the Solicitor’s Office to present something and he’s frustrated that it’s taken so long.

Orcutt- As you go to 11,000 cfs, we may need to pick up another 10-15 properties, which will cost money and time.  

Budget
Doug Schleusner reported that they had thought there was $10.8 million from various sources in October when budget was approved by TMC.  When the budget went through to Congress, there was a rescission applied to BOR, which was a $400,000 reduction; however through a prior year recovery, it brings them back up to $6 million.  However, the additional $1 million from the CVPIA Restoration Fund (CVPIA RF) is not available.  USFWS will bring $2 million instead of $1.8 million.  The end result is that there is $10 million available, instead of $10.8 million.

The TMC members were given a draft budget with staff recommendations on how to balance the budget.

The TRRP office has submitted requisitions for under $6 million.  They are now awarding grants and contracts.  Another $4 million is available, with some flexibility.   From a cash flow management perspective, they only have about $8 million to work with at this point in the fiscal year because they won’t get the $2 million from USFWS until April or May.  This will impact requisition scheduling.  They are moving forward with the TMC approved budget.  They have kept the office intact.  Rather than adding 2 new positions for TMAG effective right away, it will be4th quarter when they fill those 2 new positions.  They have gone ahead with office expansion.  We are moving ahead with bridge work, TMAG assessments and first quarter fishery activities, and have made reductions where we think appropriate.  The TRRP office would like the TMC to be aware of the recommendations.  Rod and Ed will go through them.  The best way to handle questions is by topic area.  

Available funding- 

Hillemeier- In regard to the CVPIA RF for the denial of the additional $1 million, what is the justification since Trinity contributes to that fund?  

Mike Ryan- There were regional budget cuts.  The Regional Director felt the best thing to do was maintain the $6 million in appropriation and the existing $1 million in CVPIA RF.  There are other regional obligations and they are still $15 million in the hole.  

Hillemeier said he want to agendize how the CVPIA RF works.  

Mike Ryan agreed that the CVP benefits from Trinity River diversions more than $1 million each year.  

Joe Membrino noted that since the 9th circuit mandate took effect, there is a mandate to move the ROD forward with a great sense of urgency.

Sharon Heywood logged off at 9:58 am and Bill Brock took over her place as TMC representative for the US Forest Service.

Mike Ryan noted that Reclamation’s Regional Water Resources Budget was reduced 7-8%.  The CVPIA RF was not reduced, but is being used to maintain other budgets that were cut.

Orcutt- suggested that TMC vote to send a letter to BOR Region to reinstate all funds to $10.8 million.  

Mike Ryan said it sounds like HVT has already raised this issue.  

Orcutt, yes we have, but would like TMC to take a position on this, I want original commitment and CVPIA RF $2 million

Ryan- I can’t support a letter that says President’s budget, as submitted, is not OK.  A letter would force BOR to not make early commitments on budgets and not to seek other funding.  

Orcutt- wanted a letter to BOR and USFWS regional/area managers.  

Serge Birk gave an overview of CVPIA RF dollars and how much is non-discretionary, so there’s not a whole lot left that is discretionary.

Motion by Mike Orcutt that TMC write a letter to BOR and USFWS regional/area managers to reconsider the $10 million budget, and to use any potential funding sources to obtain $10.8 million from any sources, including CVPIA RF.

Second by Dave Hillemeier.

Neil Manji- USFWS has increased, but you still want to include them?  

Orcutt- I want to include Steve Thompson because he has authority with Kirk Rodgers for CVPIA RF dollars.  Not sure how solid this number is until April or May.  

Mike Long- $2 million is best guess right now on available funds, but it is just an estimate.  I don’t think it’ll go below $2 million.  

Orcutt- I suggest asking USFWS to determine available funds sooner.  

Irma- Is there a way to frame motion that might not inhibit BOR in the future?  How to shape the letter better?  

Mike Ryan- I will vote no.  His concern for future years is that they went to TMC in good faith to identify potential supplemental funding sources.  No good deed goes unpunished.  He doesn’t want to see newspaper stories and lobbyists talking about budget reductions.  

Orcutt- The letter’s intention isn’t retaliatory.  I applaud Ryan’s openness.  He realizes that Mike Ryan is an advocate for the program, but he wants to make sure that this advisory group to the Interior Secretary is on record asking for more dollars to fully implement the program.  We should make the letter cooperative in tone.  If the TRRP were more in tune with the budgeting process, we could identify CVPIA RF dollars early and get them in the President’s budget.

Mike Ryan thanked Mike Orcutt for his kind words.

Neil- Have we in the past written a letter that we need $13 million a year?   

Doug- No, never had anything like that been sent out by the TMC.  However, it was in the ROD and Implementation Plan at the time of the ROD.

Orcutt- Did meet at USFS HQ in Redding.  Several letters were sent out to other agencies requesting funding participation from them.  No responses were received.

Mike Ryan said it’s inappropriate to always focus on USFWS and BOR.  

Irma said that additional funding could come from the State, Dept. of Commerce and other sources.  

Membrino- This is very much an Interior Program.  This is not an attack on anybody’s budget, just to point out the need for more than is provided.  

Mike Long said that if they hadn’t identified the additional $1 million from the CVPIA RF, it wouldn’t be a budget shortfall at all.

Membrino- It is important for the TMC to let Secretary know funding needs.

The motion failed as follows:

BOR- no

USFWS - no

NOAA Fisheries-no   

USFS- abstain

TC- yes

Yurok Tribe- yes

 State- yes

 HVT- yes

MORE BUDGET CUTS
Arnold Whitridge noted that all administration budgets are proposed to go up, except the TAMWG budget is proposed to go down.  They are trying to reconstitute and make stronger the TAMWG.  The rationale is that since the charter was renewed in October, since there are no meetings to date and we are 4-5 months into fiscal year, it took a 20% reduction.

Mike Long said the problem with the proposed TAMWG reduction is that there was already a 6% reduction, and there are fixed costs in his office.  Since the budget was approved, he is the DFO and spends more time than in the past.  The TAMWG also wants to be compensated for costs with additional meetings, but there may be an additional meeting later in the year, so from his standpoint, their fixed costs have gone up.  No new total.  If the proposed reduction moves forward, it would have to come out of meeting expenses, per diem, etc.

Serge Birk suggested identifying whether the TMC will support additional meeting expenses and travel.

Arnold Whitridge noted that the ROD says $100,000/year for TAMWG, which was reduced to $80,000, now it’s $59,591.  

Serge suggested that the TMC should include what the ROD says for TAMWG funding, if it costs less, then deal with the extra later.  This funding should be left intact.  It would be useful to know what has been spent in past years.

Mike Long said that the TAMWG Charter has been approved; they are just waiting for new nominations to be approved.

Arnold Whitridge said he is not sure that travel is the bulk of his budget.  It may be other fixed costs like Vina Frye’s salary, which is being spent anyway.  

Mike Long agreed.

Doug said last year’s TAMWG expenses were $64,000, but might it might only be 15-16 members this year, not 19 members.  

Serge noted there are substantial in-kind contributions from member organizations that go to various seminars and workshops.  

Kautsky asked what happened to the RFP review panel (line item 29)?  

Rod Wittler said we’re not having any external reviews except for the Science Advisory Board (SAB), which will serve in that function.  Otherwise, it’ll be internal reviews.  This is only a budgetary issue. 

RIC/OIC is personnel costs that went up.  Rod Wittler’s costs are much higher than expected and indirect costs go up.  This item was approved by the TMC was $183,429, but it went up to $216,850.  Personnel went up from $310,391 to $367,603.  HVT co-lead participation went from $283,989 to $295,660 due to added employee benefits.

Doug left at 10:45.  

Ed Solbos went through items of significance.  Bucktail Bridge improvements are done.  The other bridges are in midst of major construction.  There are some increases due to contract modifications.  Poker Bar roads is the next major piece.  It was decided to reduce that project by $150,000, but it won’t impact design or NEPA/CEQA.  It could be awarded in June, more like September and will obligate what we have then.  If more money left over, could obligate more.  The time frame for overall completion will slip.  We don’t need to do the Poker Bar roads for 8,500 cfs, but it would be done in time for 11,000 cfs in 2006.  However, any deferred costs to 2006 creates a problem in that year.

Floodplain structures went up $45,000 due to purchase of the Tullis property (LYH).  His handicapped status is increasing costs.  Issues in the mainstem in the Indian Cr. area are more complex, requiring more NEPA/CEQA and design.  

For the channel rehab projects, costs are for NEPA/CEQA and design work.  There is a slight reduction in cost – reduced contract obligations for Canyon Cr. Channel rehab projects.  Can increase later, if necessary.  They are recommending deferring $1 million+ into 2006.

The Hocker Flat money is on target.  A contract award will be in June, the project will be finished by October.

Coarse gravel intro is limited to USFS for work by the TR hatchery.  They have a preferred alternative, USFS is NEPA lead.  This line item is recommended for reduction with no design or NEPA/CEQA.  No direct gravel will be put in the river in 2006, unless it’s easily designed as part of channel rehab work.  

Watershed/tributary work.  Watershed source analysis, Rush Cr. Source analysis plan, $150k, also grant program coordinator were cut to 25%.  The County grants program is recommended to be cut from $223,000 to $100,000.

Non-tributary items doesn’t impact us significantly in 05, but 2006 is becoming very problematic in the future.  

Stokely- There is a disproportionate cut in watershed program- 60-% cut, and it didn’t get $200k for grant program last year.  There is so little $ now, that he wants to change the funding from a grant program to a targeted program.  

$237,746 in line item 6 in RIG.  Is actual obligations and requisitions that have been processed and budget amounts that have already been processed.  It’s not indirect costs from other offices.  Personnel costs not in Weaverville.  It’s covered as part of the other 2 line items above (RIC/OCIC) and personnel.  No impact on available resources today.  

George Kautsky asked if environmental compliance, invasive plants and animals, etc.- must happen this year?

Revegetation work is for bridges revegetation, as well as veg removal of Hocker Flat.  Must be done prior to March 1 when birds start to nest.  

For the Grass Valley Creek (GVC) Hamilton Ponds $113,000 is recommended.  

Curtis Anderson said that the ponds were emptied of sediment in the fall.  They usually only get one shot at it so that they can get maximum capacity when big storms come.  

Leftover funds from last year will be used to modify the weir to be able to empty ponds more next year to be more efficient in future sand removal.

Contract modification for bridges includes costs for fall flow modification.

$50k for Canyon Cr. Complex construction is just enough to allow mobilization of a contractor, with the remaining funds from FY 2006.  If extra funds are available at the end of the year, they will add more to the contract.

The second physical scientists, second fishery biologists reduced to ¼ of FTE.  The GIS position was eliminated.

Stream gauging fund are recommended to be reduced by deferring cableways to 2006.  

Sediment management, second to last and last items

They tried to hold the line on all fisheries monitoring.  They are working out priorities of work with funding.  The TRRP staff will have conference calls this week between fish monitoring entities.   

Modeling and tech analysis work isn’t as high priority as getting new staff to do the analysis.

Mike Long- Why eliminated quick response fish monitoring?  

Rod- We are gambling that there won’t be a need to monitor for potential fish kill conditions this year.  

Joe Polos said the money goes to floating the river to determine spring Chinook mortality.   They won’t do that this year if the money isn’t there.

Neil Manji- Is $98,000 getting charged to BOR for marking hatchery fish, not out of this program?  

Mike Ryan- Yes.  It’s part of the CVP O&M budget for the hatchery.

Orcutt- Under final course sediment management plan.  When will we begin gravel placement and how critical is this to the releases anticipated?

Rod- We want to finish the draft course sediment management plan before it has to be re-done.  It’s needed for design of gravel placements.  May be a strong portion of the bank rehab projects in the Lewiston area for those designs. 

Orcutt- noted lots of discussion about avian monitoring, herp monitoring, etc.  Discussion of a white paper and continues to have concerns about baseline monitoring vs. permit requirements.  Is it obligated yet?  It was not obligated yet, but they are looking at redistribution to a riparian recruitment model from avian and herp monitoring.  

There was a general discussion about out migrant trapping review and sediment monitoring.  An RFP on sediment monitoring is hitting the streets now.  Substrate mapping will be a part of that contract.  Rod has been using the SAB as contributors, rather than reviewers for fisheries projects.  

Orcutt suggested each programmatic area and to make a proportional cut in all major line items.

ROD- In response to the TMC subcommittee report, there has been an expansion of staff and facilities.  This is staff recommendation on best way to spend limited funds.

Ed suggested that they could get $50,000 from the Canyon Cr. Rehab projects for watersheds.  If extra $ became available, they could put it into Poker Bar Roads.

Orcutt proposed taking $155,000 from avian and herp studies to make up for under funding of run size harvest estimates, plus $100k for emigration estimates and $465,000 on page 5.

Rod- Some of avian and herp studies goes to riparian recruitment model, which produces information for riparian folks to develop info for riparian mitigation for NEPA/CEQA documentation for bank rehabilitation projects.  

Mike Long said he wanted TAMWG funded up to current operations.

Roger Jaegel said that Tom Stokely could represent the county on this budget issue.

Stokely said that the watershed program is supposed to be $1.8 million/year, this almost completely eliminates it.  Working in the main stem is dealing with symptoms of sedimentation from tributaries, not long-term solutions.  There is over $1 million for fish monitoring, but very little for watershed/fine sediment reduction.  He said taking $50,000 from the Canyon Cr. Complex and putting into watersheds would be a step in the right direction. 

Program Admin- to increase TAMWG costs.  

1. Add $15k to TAMWG to $74,500

2. RIG- take $50k from Canyon Cr. And put into watersheds.   

3. TMAG- meet with 

Nobody should say that the TMC is comfortable

Neil Manji made a motion to adopt the TRRP proposed budget to reflect $15,000 more for TAMWG to $74,500, to move $50,000 from Canyon Cr. to watersheds as seed dollars to get matching funds and to not vote on the TMAG budget until technical individuals can get together to re-evaluate the budget.

Irma seconded the motion.

The motion passed as follows:

State- yes

HVT- no

Yurok Tribe- abstain

Trinity County- yes

USFS- yes

NOAA- yes

FWS- yes

BOR- yes

Motion passes

Rod will schedule a follow-up meeting to look at the TMAG budget.

It was noted that the water year type is dry or normal, so far, but it’s still early.  There also needs to be a discussion on fall releases- is it good idea, not good idea, do we have authority to reserve a portion of water for fall releases?  He suggested that TMC members share their thoughts in writing with others.

There was a general discussion of a TMC principals meeting.

Meeting adjourned at 12:27 pm.

